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rules, and regulations affecting such rate
or charge.

§ 154.3 Effective tariff.

(a) The effective tariff of a natural gas
company is the tariff filed pursuant to
the requirements of this part, and
permitted by the Commission to become
effective. A natural gas company must
not directly or indirectly, demand,
charge, or collect any rate or charge for,
or in connection with, the
transportation or sale of natural gas
subject to the jurisdiction of the
Commission, or impose any
classifications, practices, rules, or
regulations, different from those
prescribed in its effective tariff and
executed service agreements on file with
the Commission, unless otherwise
specifically permitted by order of the
Commission.

(b) No tariff provision may purport to
change an effective rate or charge except
in the manner provided in section 4 of
the Natural Gas Act, and the regulations
in this part. The tariff may not provide
for any rate or charge to be
automatically changed by an index or
other periodic adjustment, without
filing for a rate change pursuant to these
regulations.

§ 154.4 Electronic and paper media.

(a) General rule. All statements filed
pursuant to subpart D of this part, and
all workpapers in spreadsheet format,
and tariff sheets other than those in
Volume No. 2, must be submitted on
electronic media. Filings pursuant to
part 154 of this chapter must also
include the prescribed number of paper
copies. Tariffs, rate schedules and
contracts, or parts thereof, and material
related thereto, including any change in
rates, notice of cancellation or
termination, and certificates of
adoption, must be submitted to the
Commission in an original and 6 paper
copies, except that filings pursuant to
subpart D of this part must be submitted
in an original and 12 paper copies.

(b) All filings must be signed in
compliance with the following.

(1) The signature on a filing
constitutes a certification that: the
signer has read the filing signed and
knows the contents of the paper copies
and electronic media; the paper copies
contain the same information as
contained on the electronic media; the
contents as stated in the copies and on
the electronic media are true to the best
knowledge and belief of the signer; and,
the signer possesses full power and
authority to sign the filing.

(2) A filing must be signed by one of
the following:

(i) the person on behalf of whom the
filing is made;

(ii) an officer, agent, or employee of
the governmental authority, agency, or
instrumentality on behalf of which the
filing is made; or,

(iii) a representative qualified to
practice before the Commission under
§ 385.2101 of this chapter who
possesses authority to sign.

(c) Electronic media suitable for
Commission filings are listed in the
instructions for each form and filing.
Lists of suitable electronic media are
available upon request from the
Commission. The formats for the
electronic filing and paper copy can be
obtained at the Federal Energy
Regulatory Commission, Division of
Public Information, 825 North Capitol
Street, NE., Washington, DC 20426.

(d) Where to file. The electronic
media, the paper copies and
accompanying transmittal letter must be
submitted in one package to: Office of
the Secretary, Federal Energy Regulatory
Commission, Washington, D.C. 20426.

(e) Waiver. A natural gas company
may request a waiver of the requirement
to submit filings by electronic media, by
filing an original and 6 copies of a
request for waiver. The request must
demonstrate that the natural gas
company does not have, and is unable
to acquire, the technical capability to
file the information on electronic media.

§ 154.5 Incomplete filings.

Incomplete filings will not be
accepted for filing. If the material
submitted is incomplete, the Director of
the Office of Pipeline Regulation will so
notify the submitter within 15 days of
receipt of the material by the
Commission. A filing is complete and
will be accepted for filing, when all
supporting cost or other data required to
be filed by this part is received by the
Office of the Secretary. The date of
receipt stamped on the material by the
Secretary is not necessarily the filing
date and does not fix the date upon
which the 30-day notice requirement of
section 4(c) of the NGA begins. The 30-
day notice period will begin when the
filing is complete. The affixing of a date
stamp is not a determination that the
document is in compliance with the
rules and regulations of the
Commission.

§ 154.6 Acceptance for filing not approval.

The acceptance for filing of any tariff,
contract or part thereof does not
constitute approval by the Commission.
Any filing which does not comply with
any applicable statute, rule, or order,
may be rejected.

§ 154.7 General requirements for the
submission of a tariff filing or executed
service agreement.

The following must be included with
the filing of any tariff, executed service
agreement, or part thereof, or change
thereto.

(a) A letter of transmittal containing:
(1) A list of the material enclosed,
(2) The name of a responsible

company official to whom questions
regarding the filing may be addressed,
with a telephone number at which the
official may be reached,

(3) The date on which such filing is
proposed to become effective,

(4) Reference to the authority under
which the filing is made, including the
specific section of a statute, subpart of
these regulations, order of the
Commission, provision of the
company’s tariff, or any other
appropriate authority. If an order is
referenced, the letter must include the
citation to the FERC Reports, the date of
issuance, and the lead docket number of
the proceeding in which the order was
issued.

(5) A list of the tariff sheets enclosed,
(6) A statement of the nature, the

reasons, and the basis for the filing. The
statement must include a summary of
the changes or additions made to the
tariff or executed service agreement, as
appropriate. A detailed explanation of
the need for each change or addition to
the tariff or executed service agreement
must be included. The natural gas
company also must note all relevant
precedents relied upon to prepare its
filing.

(7) Any requests for waiver. A request
for waiver must include a reference to
the specific section of the statute,
regulations, or the company’s tariff from
which waiver is sought, and a
justification for the waiver.

(b) a certification of service to all
affected customers and interested state
commissions.

§ 154.8 Informal submission for staff
suggestions.

Any natural gas company may
informally submit a proposed tariff or
any part thereof or material relating
thereto for the suggestions of the
Commission staff prior to filing.
Opinions of the Commission staff are
not binding upon the Commission.

Subpart B—Form and Composition of
Tariff

§ 154.101 Form.

The paper copies of the tariff must be
printed, typewritten, or otherwise
reproduced on 81⁄2 by 11 inch sheets of
a durable paper so as to result in a clear


